JUNE 3, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
a.
Public Hearing and Action on 601 Forest (formerly University Village) Site Plan, 1.61 acres, southeast corner of South University and South Forest Avenues.  A proposal to construct a mixed-use retail/residential development (retail on first level, 342 residential dwellings units on rest of floors) consisting of one 25-story tower with two wings, 20 stories each, and a total of 259 parking spaces (235 underground) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Kowalski explained the proposal and power point presentation.  

Pratt opened the public hearing at 7:21 p.m.

1.    Dan Ketlaar, 3 Ridgeway, A2, MI  48104 – Resident and member of the 601 Forest Development Group stated that he and Mr. Ronald Hughes are present to speak on behalf of the petition.  He thanked the Commission for the opportunity to speak and stated that they have had extensive interaction with the Planning Commission.  He outlined the project, and stated that in conjunction with the neighborhood, it would provide clean, safe housing for university students, as well as retail space.                                         This project is in the central core of the University of Michigan.  This will be a sustainable building.  Building “green” is costly, but they are committed to this project and feel it is critical for the city. 

2.  Paul Hanson (with the developer) - The building would have approximately  15000 square feet of retail and secure access for students.  Parking would be provided for the public and retail areas.  Zip cars (cars that can be rented by the hour or day) would also be available, which would obviate the need for a car.  He expounded on the benefits both to the residents and the community.    

3. Michael Siegel (project architect) - Stated that the height of the building is taller at the corner and is ‘stepped,’ which allows for the development of a green court and raised terrace.  The architecture of this building will follow with the architecture seen elsewhere in the city of Ann Arbor.  The building has been designed and developed incorporating many ideas from meetings with both the Planning Department as well as the community.  The massing of the building has been broken down in a traditional manner and the streetscape experience creates an environment for a thriving community.

4. Marina Pannas (project architect and sustainable coordinator) - She stated that they would have privatized recycling on site and create a ‘green’ community.  The site is a “Brownfield” site, and they are committed to cleaning up the contamination that is currently on site.  The energy consultant on our project makes sure that everything we do will optimize less energy usage for this building.  We will also look into a geothermal system (which is a renewable resource) that would reduce impact on the existing utility.  They will have natural ventilation and use recycled and regional materials from the area to enhance the sustainable initiative.  They will also pursue ‘lead certification,’ which is a third-party certification of all our sustainable initiatives to be certain we are building a sustainable building.

5. Bill Vale and Dr. Janice Johnson (U.S. Equities) – Mr. Vale stated that their involvement with student housing is extensive, including the University of Chicago, Roosevelt University, DePaul University and others.  We have done research on what the students of today and tomorrow will need.  Dr. Johnson explained that the developer has brought them together with the design team to focus on the students – the heart and soul of the complex.  The center will feature a fitness area, wireless internet and security.  They will have management staff that will live ‘on-site’ in this community, and will be a part of the Ann Arbor community as well.  We foster volunteerism – and when students feel a part of the community, they want to stay in that community.                                                              

6. John Floyd, 519 Sunset Road, A2,  MI 48103 - This project demonstrates the ‘gulf’ between A2 government and the community.  If you visit ten homes of people in the area that you don’t know, ask them how many 25 story buildings does Ann Arbor need? - you won’t find any that think that this is a good idea.  The building will continue to hide the sun and channel the wind in ways that will be magnified by the existing 22-story building at the corner of Forest and South University.  It’s out of scale with the community and it is too big to have human scale elements.  Whatever ‘green’ attributes have been contributed are an effort on their part to win over the community and not actually improve the environment.  It was an error of city council to create this zoning.  Putting more people in this space will not improve retail success.  

7. Andrea Bloomer, 2031 Forest, A2, MI (Address not found in A2) - Stated that she agrees that the proposed building is nice, but feels that A2 is the wrong site.  A2 is a small scale, Midwestern city, it’s not Chicago or New York where a 25 level unit would be appropriate.  You’re drawing students from the current housing into this building.  What will happen in ten years to the economy when you empty the students from the existing housing, rent will now go to an ‘outside’ developer instead of to the community (similar to the RenCen in Detroit).  I also find this (as a resident) to be offensive that the city can decide to support a business and architect who is from Chicago instead of A2.  

8. Tom Barrett, 1111 Olivia Avenue, A2, MI 48104 - Supports the project for two main reasons.  It will upgrade the quality of the area.  It currently has dilapidated storefronts and is not something that I expose my family to.  The current businesses have made an effort to improve this, but we really need something revolutionary.  This will upgrade the quality of life by installing quality retail there  Secondly, I take the view that concentrating the students closer to campus in one building is a ‘positive.’  I would much rather live next to an owner/occupied home than a rental.  The difference between my street and those a few hundred feet away is like night and day – my neighborhood is well kept, and a place where you can raise a family.  South Forest is streets with broken glass, litter on lawns and dilapidated buildings.  I believe that if students leave the surrounding homes and are concentrated in one area, those empty homes won’t stay empty – they will be purchased and maintained and become owner-occupied.  We support this project.   

9. Abe Lowenstein – (Owner of Good Time Charlies on South University and BTB)  - I’m in support of the project of 601 S. Forest.  It will be a boom to the businesses in the South University area.  Where is the opposition coming from?  This is why I’ve attended today.  The one opinion I haven’t heard is the student perspective.  Being a former student, business owner and A2 resident, I have a dual perspective.  I appreciate the comments from others, but plead with this body and city council to understand that the group most affected will be the students.  Yes, some students will leave current housing – but they are dilapidated – broken glass, lawns unmowed – the students do want a better living environment.  Will it drive down the value in local housing? - possibly, but it will create competition, and they will  be forced to upgrade their amenities.  We are well behind other cities in proper student housing.  I don’t think the ‘gulf’ is with the community and city government, but between the community and the university students.                               

10.  Kathy Sample (Representing the North Burns Park Neighborhood Association) -   We are disappointed with the ‘process.’  Our neighborhood is in support of ‘something’ at this site, and understand that the Planning Commission is responsible to make decisions for the greater good of the city, but we feel our concerns have not been considered.  This proposal will have detrimental effects on the cityscape.  The first problem is the rezoning to consider this area a “downtown district;’  the second was allowing unlimited height development.  There have been little considerations for traffic congestion, suitability and wind tunnel problems.   The scale of the unit is also a concern.  We haven’t seen one comparison of a drawing that shows this building against the scope of the neighborhood.

11.  Betsy Price, 905 Olivia, A2, MI  48104 - (Representing the North Burns Park Neighborhood Association) - She and her family live four blocks from this proposed development.  We frequent the area – restaurants, post office, etc.  The area is fraught with pedestrian challenges on South U and South Forest.  For several hours of most days during the academic year, cars line up going north and southbound waiting to get into the parking structure.  Add to this the traffic from the post office alley, you’re compounding the problem that we currently have.  We would be adding 1142 plus residents and their vehicles to the area.  There will be service vehicles for the building and vehicles delivering goods to the proposed retail areas.  Staff stated that the traffic study on this project concluded that surrounding intersections and streets are expected to perform at ‘acceptable levels.’  This was based on the assumption that there won’t be a change in traffic patterns, because students won’t be driving.  This is a great goal, but students will have cars.  What is suitable on a four lane thoroughfare in Chicago isn’t necessarily appropriate in A2.  

12.  Sabrina Hirachian (owner of a clothing boutique at 1119 South University) – I am a lifelong A2 resident.  South University is ‘choking’ and we need something to bring people and things back to the neighborhood.  We don’t want the surrounding neighbors to be upset by this, but there are tons of students currently walking by our stores and not shopping there.  This might enliven things so that the neighbors will also frequent our businesses.  I think it’s a great idea and a nice design.

13. Gwen Nystuen, 1016 Olivia, A2, MI  48104- I see many buildings that are too tall to be next to residential structures. If they were talking about six to eight stories, it would be different.  There is nothing proposed for long term management of this structure.  You could technically have 2,052 people in this building.  What kind of ‘code of standards’ for residents have been presented?  None of this is in the agreement.  That responsibility needs to be added so that this won’t end up a problem.

14. Andrea VanHowling, 920 Lincoln, A2, MI  48104 - I’m frustrated that this proposal is on the table again this evening.  This plan is worse than the first one, as it fails to address the concerns the neighbors have.  The height of the building has been increased by 19 percent on the tower and 4 percent on the lower portion.  It will be tied for the second tallest building in Ann Arbor.  We are concerned with density, and they have not provided us the number of ‘beds’ – not apartments or bedrooms. Parking – is reduced by three places.  To be fair, they’re adding ‘zip’ cars, but                                                        it’s an expensive way for students to drive back to visit their families out of town.  The bottom line is that the proposal is too dense, too tall and out of scale.  Unfortunately, the developer is determined to build to the max the allowable under the new zoning of this area.  They have turned a deaf ear to our concerns.  We urge you to reject this proposal.

15.  Ann Larimore, 916 Olivia, Ann Arbor, MI  48104 - This project is being presented as   though students are in Ann Arbor year round.  Many students leave at the first of May and don’t return again until September.  We have an eighth month period of inclement fall and winter weather.  This proposal is not pedestrian friendly, and the topography of this area promotes wind tunnel conditions.  The new plan has some awnings to protect pedestrians, but this is inadequate.  Will city council and the planning commission be liable if during high winds sweeping east down South University cause a pedestrian to be swept against a building and injured?  During winter storms, will a wind tunnel effect produce blizzard conditions?  Due to our climate, there is a weather safety consideration.

16.  C. Robert Snyder, 525 Elm Street, A2, MI  48104 (President of the South University Neighborhood Assn.) - Submitted written communication in opposition of this project.  The problems began at the October 15, 2007 city council meeting where there was a resolution presented to approve the A2D2 zoning recommendations.  One of the council members at that time made a motion to remove the 24-story, 240 foot maximum height restrictions in the core development standards.  This was carried by a vote of eight in favor, with two opposing (Major Hieftje and Council Member Johnson) and member Easthope absent.  I suffer from Parkinson’s disease – balance is a major problem with this disease.  I purposely do not walk down South University due to wind tunnel effects.  I’m also concerned with the parking problems – a four to one ratio will happen.  Students will have cars.  The economics of this can be compared with “The Courtyards.”  We do not support this project.

17.  Kate West, 1025 Baldwin, A2, MI  48104 (North Burns Neighborhood Assn.) - We believe there is an issue that city council has not considered regarding federal and state laws.  The ‘Tall Structure Act,’ a part of federal aviation zoning regulations.  The project under consideration falls within the purview of the Tall Structure Act and its allowable building height for new construction within a certain proximity to an airport.  The height is a great issue for us, and we suggest you table any decisions until you consider this applicable law.  

18. Cynthia Shevel, (Owner of Middle Earth at 1209 South University) – I am the owner of the longest sustained business on South U.  Long gone are businesses like The Villager, artisans, two or three shoe stores and Tower records.  The sustainability of a healthy retail area demands that we get more residents in this area.  Most of the shoppers in the South U area are students.  I look around the room and recognize very few who have been in my store over the years.  It seems to me that for this area to survive   I do support this project, and I feel that the housing around this project will improve as competition keeps you innovative and involved in trying to improve things. 

19. Richard Narayan (Part Owner of Underground Printing at 1103 South University) – I live at 239 Fieldcrest, A2, MI 48103- There is a bit of a rift between area businesses and residents.  The three major problems are density, height and traffic.  We want the area to grow.  Do we expect students to flock here?  If we want to grow, we’ll need space.  There is currently a new dorm being built to begin accommodating this need.  This is a neighborhood near a retail area, and if you can’t build outward, you have to go upward.  As to the weather and wind being a problem, the weather will keep you in, but school will take you back out again.  People walk South U – whether it’s bad or good weather.  The fact is, students have to walk to class.  It’s a fairly adversarial role for residents to say ‘you need to analyze your market;’ the residents need to support local business as well.

20.  Maggie Ladd -  1540 Edinborough Road, A2 Arbor, MI  48104 (Director of The South University Assn.) – I’ve distributed a booklet called “South U, A Time For Change.”  She pointed out all of the parking spaces that are available in the area.  You could roll a bowling ball down there street in this area.  We are ‘dying’ down here, and we need this kind of development.  I had a business on South University for twenty years, and I don’t recognize anyone here as a former customer.  You need more than people using the area as a ‘pass through’ to a more viable environment.  We need to have our own viable environment.  We’re here and representing about fifty percent of the property and business owners in this area.  We appeal to you to pass this plan and send this proposal on to city council.

21. Louise Stein, 1307 South University, A2, MI  48104 - I want to ask the Commission and Mr. Kowalski if the city is ‘closing its doors and ears’ to our concerns and driving ahead with this project.  We would like the city to take into account that some of the business will be seasonal and during the time the University is in session, the parking in that area is tight.  The traffic is a problem, and the other is that the character of the neighborhood is likely to change.  Due to expected high rents, the retail will probably be ‘out of town’ retail, and not our current neighbors who have their stores there.  It sounds like the retail there will end up being large national chains.  The building seems to be discriminatory, in that it is being built for students only.  The character of the neighborhood will change by adding 1500 people of a particular age group.

22. Don Jones, 1520 Granger, A2, MI  48104  - He stated that he and his son rent to roughly one hundred and fifty students, and find it difficult to rent those spaces currently.  We understand why they want to build ‘up,’ as they need to create more density to be able to support it.  I’m for promoting South U for private enterprise, and I hope there is some way that these people can be accommodated, but may be difficult to do considering the economics.                             

23. Unknown -  (Stated she is a landlord for 1402 Hill Street) – She was told that there would be 1142 residents in the proposed building.  If you afford those rents, they will pack the kids into those rooms.  I’m zoned two-family, so I’m allowed eight people.  I have to give the city eight leases to show I have only eight people in there, and I doubt that the city is going to go to this location and inspect all of those rooms. 

24. Grace Jones, 1520 Granger, A2, MI  48104 – We moved to A2 in 1949, graduated from A2 high school and the U of M.  I have been a teacher and then later, a landlady.  We take a lot of pride in our rental homes.  We are rather small landlords, but work hard to maintain it.  I resent the statements made that landlords don’t take care of property – because there are those of us that do.  I worry about the impact of this structure and how it will affect our business.  

Pratt closed the hearing at 8:32 p.m.

Commission Discussion

Bona – Asked the architects how actively the parking spaces would be used, what their rationale is for unit sizes, and the question of wind has come up, and being Chicago architects, you have a lot of experience with wind and weather like ours.

Bill Vale stated that U.S. Equities is operating a 1700 bed facility in Chicago.  That facility has no parking at all.  The students generally walk to the colleges around that neighborhood.  Our experience at residence halls is highly varied, dependent on location.  For rural campuses, most do provide parking, so it’s very site specific.  This project is geared toward students.  It is two blocks from campus - they’re going to walk.  

Bona – The unit size – There is concern about the number of ‘actual’ students to the number of bedrooms?  (This is done by a lease agreement of one student per bed.  It’s not just student housing – it’s a dorm with more independent living.  U.S. Equities management stated that this is watched closely by their managers, and security is required by pass cards.  From an architectural standpoint, the amount of beds that we have were determined by the structure of the building.  Every bed will be accounted for.)  

(As to the wind question, you can see from the renderings that there are bays projecting from the façade.  The cornice sticks out, there are canopies and street ornament - These break up the winds.)  

Bona – Shared amenities – The business neighborhood hopes the residents will be frequenting their businesses.  (The second floor amenity area is not a cafeteria – we want them to buy everything in the community.) 

Potts – Are these full apartments with kitchens?  There is no grocery store nearby.  If they want to cook, they would need a car for that trip to the grocery store.  (Maybe we can get a grocery store in there.  That would be an idea addition to it for them and the community.)  As we’re looking at this proposal, the scale is the same or taller than previously shown.  

As for the impact on this area, I see traffic and parking as a problem.  This developer is allowed to go ‘up’ because they’re having open space – but its impervious open space.    In addition, the rezoning of this area is an issue – we’re calling some of the fringe areas the “Downtown Core.”  

Emaus – I took notes on wind tunnel effects.  I sent messages to various architects, and didn’t get a lot of response, so I did research on my own.  The expert recommendation is if it’s in a hurricane area -10 stories – otherwise, 22 to 25 stories.  You should have a wind tunnel study done for buildings within that height.  His doesn’t take into account the climate, meteorology or topography of the area.  A wind tunnel study on a model of this building and surrounding buildings would be needed for lead certification.  You are at the west end of South University – the wind comes from the west, so you’re not channeling it any more than it is already channeled.  This is another reason I didn’t feel it was critical to study. 

Any concentration is immediately dissipated out the east end.  It doesn’t address the down and back pressures that you’ll get, so it’s probably a good idea to look for lead-certification (Ronald Hughes – developer with 601 Forest.  They did an extensive wind study (which was not required by the city of Ann Arbor.  We configured this building in accordance with that. This is why we proposed the cornice and the bays.)

Emaus – Stated that he was very glad to hear that information.

Pratt – Concurred with Emaus that this had been an outstanding comment that had not yet been addressed. 

Emaus – What other amenities besides fitness and an apartment is the developer going to provide other than health and fitness.  Music rooms?  Retail?  Many students search for practice space for music and/or theatre.  What this might need is art amenities.  (We’re still looking at those, and hope to provide those to the students.) 

My daughter attended the University of California, San Diego.  She lived in a high rise that was made for four people.  There were always only four students in that facility, and she loved it.  My son attended the University of Michigan, and his experience was not so great. I appreciate the layout and the natural lighting and that our Zoning Ordinance allows us to do this.)  Given the placement and usage of the building, including the height, I’m in favor of that. 

Listening to everyone regarding ‘the students aren’t here during the summer’ – maybe because we don’t give them anything they want that would make them want to stay here during the summer.  They have a lot of friends who went to U of M, and they go other places.  I’m not sure this building is going to solve that, but it’s a step forward.

Mahler – I like the economic sense that this makes and the jobs this will create.  The latest studies now show that Michigan actually had a decrease in foreclosures from the last quarter of 07’ to the first quarter of 08’.  A developer wants to come in and put this building of this caliber.  

This building may spike the housing market in this area.  It was mentioned earlier that buildings will be abandoned – I think those that those that will be abandoned (if there are any) are substandard housing and landlords.  There will always be a market for housing as that provided by the Jones’ that spoke earlier.  They will survive and they will thrive.  I appreciate the lead certification and the green efforts in this structure.  The point that we need to be brought up to par for student housing is appropriate.  I’ve been to the University of Illinois, Perdue University and some other Big Ten schools, and I can vouch for that.  I’m not necessarily persuaded by the ‘this is out of character for the area and/or Ann Arbor.  I don’t know anyone who has moved to Ann Arbor who said to me “I’ve moved here for the small town quaintness.”

I am familiar with the Roosevelt University in Chicago and it has been given rave reviews.  If this is an example of what we can expect from U.S. Equities, I’m reassured.  I hope that any other zoning conversation regarding this property is not a part of the discussion at council to change that – I hope the current ‘height restrictions’ are not a reaction to buildings like this proposed to be built.  I don’t think I could be persuaded to put a height limit on the building unless I could be shown that C2A zoning was a mistake back in 2006 when this went into effect. 

The traffic is a concern of mine as the last time that I heard this I asked to see the assumptions, and there is nothing in the staff report or any data produced.  It’s still a concern and I’d like to see more about that.  I’d also like the information about the public services section (city staff is conducting a review as to the water main and whether it will be sufficient).  I would also like additional information on the security in the building.  

Kowalski – Sanitary modeling is ongoing – we contract out our sanitary modeling, which is currently being tested.  The petitioners engineer is here tonight and could possibly provide more information.  They’re well aware of what they can and can’t do as they can’t tap into a main that doesn’t accommodate the proposal.  (Tim Germain – Engineer of record – stated that the water main is already being upsized.  We’re waiting for the information about the sewer mains.)  We cannot give them any permits to tap the main unless they can show that it can handle the capacity.  

Carlberg – (To developer) – What about sound complaints?  One thing we hear repetitively is noise from student housing.  (They stated that they have double drywall that prevents most of that noise.)  I appreciate the latest changes to the design as they present less impact on the surrounding residents.  I am having a hard time accepting the height of the building as it differs greatly from the neighborhood.  I don’t see the problem with traffic or parking.  Students do go anywhere at eight in the morning – they are not eight to five drivers.  The expectation when the parking structure was built was that there would be a heavy exit at five o’clock and they would have to exit Washtenaw or Hill street.  From my experience, leaving city hall regularly at five, Washtenaw travels very fast, so that is not being heavily impacted.  We don’t have a guarantee that this will attract needed retail, but it certainly is better than what is there now.   

Because this building shades toward the north, I’m not concerned that sun studies have not been done.  People on Hill Street are not even going to be able to see South U.  

I think it will shift the some of the residences that are current rentals back to family housing, where it should be.  University officials are confident that students require this kind of housing.  Because it fits into the existing zoning, I don’t like the height but don’t have a legal reason to vote against it.  

Lowenstein – I live as close to this as most of the people in the North Burns Parks area.  It is part of my neighborhood too, and I speak partly from that perspective.  The ‘gulf’ that exists for those of us who are over 50, and some of the younger people – what Commissioner Carlberg stated is true.  From an economic standpoint, this is what students are looking for.  Many are able to pay for and are looking for the type of amenities that this would provide (the most basic of which is good electricity).  There are houses in this neighborhood that have burned down due to bad wiring.  Students do everything by computer – they use flat screen TV’s – we know a music student who has brought all of his studio equipment with him.  They’re not appropriate for his needs.  

I’ve gotten past that stage of looking at the height of this, as from a business aspect, it’s pretty impossible to build something of this quality and these amenities and green technology are expensive to do.  If you only have a few hundred students, you can’t make this a viable enterprise.  This is the bottom line.

I also think that the height is not going to have an impact on people who live ½ a mile away.  Some of the fraternities on Washtenaw will see it, but I don’t think they’ll care.  

It’s not likely that something else would be built here with two or three stories and cute little retail, otherwise, it would have happened by now.  Although we’ve experienced the ‘shock’ factor with the height, I think the benefits will outweigh the detriments.  Traffic in that area is slow, and the solution is, don’t take a car.  If there are more people there in the summer, we might be able to get the ‘Link” to provide transportation in that area.  

We do currently have ‘Zip’ cars available here, with Zip car parking places.  Its been so popular that the University is extending that program and bringing in additional cars.  It’s one of those ‘age-gap’ things that we don’t think about.  Young people who are coming to live in town – this is what they do.  I do think that we should approve it.

Borum – We keep hearing about ‘context.’  I would put a different spin on context.  When I think of South U, I think about one of the most important public universities in the country, with thousands of students and a very small fraction of housing provided for them by that university.  They have to go somewhere, and if this isn’t the place for them to be, then where would that place be?  The zoning was changed economically prevented these from being redeveloped.  It’s not a commercial district that has any less of a market draw.  Those buildings were built poorly and aged poorly.  What allows that to turn into a viable neighborhood is the zoning changes which allow the increased density.  

I concur with Commissioner Emaus that if we squash the height and keep the FAR high, we get big, fat, box-like buildings.  Buildings built in this fashion end up with large areas in the middle that don’t have adequate access to daylight, like Zaragon Place.  The increased height is a concession made to get rid of the wing in the back that would have abutted the residences on Forest Court, and this is a concession made on the part of the developers. 

A 15-story building vs. a 25-story building – I’m not sure it would have made any difference from the street.  It doesn’t change the wind. It doesn’t change the view corridors, it’s really not going to make much difference.  The ‘context’ is an increasing awareness and sensitivity to climate change.  When you put people in living situations where they don’t have to drive – they have to walk, we produce a change that allows this to occur.  I think the height is great, the context is great, and I’ll support it.

Westfall – I concur with many comments already made.  We rely on the public’s input when there is a rezoning, and when there is a decision to change the context is in an area.  Certainly no one likes differential impacts on their neighborhood, and this is a large project.  When the context around it changes, it may not seem so out of place. 

He commended P & D services staff for the reports and the developer for modifying the base of the proposed building and the streetscape.  

I’m not certain this would pass the tower diagonal proposed design guidelines, and if this is something the public is concerned with, they should get involved with that process.  As for economics and from a pedestrian standpoint, I would much rather have a better pedestrian experience from the street.  The lead certification is also above and beyond what is required, and I’d like to commend the petitioner on that as well.

Pratt – Stated that he wanted to go through the concerns that he heard from the public in prior hearings as well as this one.  We want the public to know that we are not ‘disconnected’ – that we are listening, that we do have a responsibility to take an impartial view and look at it relative to the regulations.  We’ve heard comments about the scale and size, the pedestrian experience, service deliveries and general equipment delivery, the parking and traffic, the height of the building and the wind study issues.  The contractor has brought in a management company that has provided us with answers to many of our questions is appreciated.  We did also get this information regarding the ‘Tall Structures Act’ – I wonder if the petitioner had looked at that?  I’m not sure if we’re close enough to an airport to have any bearing on that.  Does the applicant have any comment on the need for any other regulatory process for height?  

Greg Oboy – (Counsel for the developer) – Stated that he is familiar with the Tall Buildings Act, and that they are not in proximity to Willow Run or Detroit Metro, so the height issue is not applicable.  

Pratt – It wouldn’t be applicable to Ann Arbor’s airport?  (I can’t speak with clarity, but I don’t believe that Ann Arbor’s airport is a federally regulated airport in that context.)  Our role then is to focus on the city’s ordinance.  

Pratt – Thanked the developer for resolving the issues of moving the building away from the residents that were closest and most affected by the previous design.  He stated that he would like to clarify some communication they received from residents on Forest Court.  One was the fence that was screening their property and another concerned some lighting, and I wonder if the developer was aware of those issues and if they could address those.  (Yes, we’ve been talking to the neighbors and have spoken to them a couple of times.  The only two issues is that they would like a seven foot high fence instead of a six foot fence, which is not a problem.  In regard to the light, right now behind this building is an asphalt lot with a light on a pole.  It’s mostly about 8,000 square feet of green space, and there will be low lighting there, and will all be part of the landscaping project.)

Pratt asked the developer if they would be comfortable with the zip cars and on-site managers for the complex to be added as a part of the development agreement?  (They stated that as mentioned, their plans are to have zip cars, but they are a privately owned enterprise.  As long as those are available to use, we want to incorporate that into our plan, but we can’t represent them and guarantee that those would always be available; it is, however, our intent.  We feel that we will be able to work out an agreement with them, but can’t guarantee that for the life of the project.  We can agree with the on-site management as a part of the agreement.  

Pratt - Concluded the case stating that he agreed with Commissioner Borum; where do we propose to put the student population if not here?  Next to campus seems to be a good idea.  As far as the recent rezoning of this area, the Planning Commission took action in response to the A2D2 public hearings that was part of a lengthy public process, and there wasn’t anything that had unanimous public support, but the common theme’s included that the South University area needed some help and it needed some help in the shape of greater density.  This may not be what we envisioned, but agreeing with Commission Carlberg, nothing will be one hundred percent appreciated.  He thanked the community for their input and the Developer for their honesty and answers.  

Potts – I would like to see a picture of the comparison’s of photographs.  Everyone keeps saying that this building is pulled back from Forest Court.  There is a section that went parallel to Forest Court.  (Staff, the Commission and the Developer discussed the matter, which was actually part of an earlier design and not the present design.)  She stated that she has reservations about the direction that our new planning and zoning regulations are leading us, and hoped that this would not set precedence for other downtown plans, so she could not support this.  

MOTION          

Moved by Bona, seconded by Mahler, “That the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 601 Forest Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to providing adequate sanitary sewer capacity and to obtaining any necessary variances.” 

A vote on the motion showed: 

	YEAS: 
	Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Mahler, Pratt, Lowenstein, Mahler and Westphal 

	NAYS: 
	Potts

	ABSENT: 
	None.

	Motion carried. 
	


